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The black race of Australia will in a short time be but a memory, for
the final issue in the unequal struggle between the white man and his
coloured brother is not far off, and the last chapter of the history of
the aborigines is even now being written.

In dealing with this subject I do not purpose devoting much time to
speculation concerning their origin; that is a division in which the
general reader could not be expected to take any interest, howsoever
attractive it may be to scientists. My aim has been to place before the
reader a simple narrative of facts illustrative of the life of the
Australian blacks in their savage state, and the condition of
semi-civilization into which many of them were brought by their contact
with the white man after possession of the land was taken by Governor
Phillip and the motley crowd that crossed the sea from England with him
to form a British settlement on this far-off Australian shore. My
information has been gathered from many sources, direct and indirect,
and throughout the long search for reliable material upon which to work
there has ever been present with me a feeling of profound regret that
the opportunity for compiling an exhaustive, succinct and reliable
account of the original inhabitants of these lands should have been
allowed to pass away with the lives of the men who might have seized it
and made better use of it, by reason of the then intimate relationship
with them, than even more competent historians can possibly do at the
present day. For years after the first settlement of the colony the
authorities were too much concerned with regulating the lives of worse
savages than the natives to give attention to a work so insignificant as
that of studying the life of the dark-skinned mortals upon whose land
they had settled—too eager to wring blood from manacled humanity of
their own cast of countenance and colour of skin—too much absorbed in
the task of European settlement, to care whether the race that was being
exterminated was worth a thought. And to-day the position stands thus:
The aborigines as a race have been practically civilized off the face of
the earth which was their inheritance, and those who occupy the land
once theirs are like to forget that ever a black man lived upon the
soil.

When the sight of the natives was striking because of its novelty a few
sentences were written from which can be gathered what the men who saw
them first thought of them; but mere impressions do not make up reliable
history, and only such of the statements first made as have been proven
true by subsequent dealings with the different tribes can be accepted as
of any value whatever. It is well to gather up these earlier records,
however, for the men who made them saw the natives in their most natural
condition, and had the best opportunity of observing their appearance,
habits and customs in their primitive state.

The readers of this story must not expect anything approaching nicety of
arrangement in the simple record of facts which I have essayed to place
before them. A writer who wished to win a reputation for skill in this
direction would require to be put in possession of better material than
that which is possible of collection from the incongruous mass of
disjointed narratives, oral and written, which I have gathered during
the search of years. My chief concern has been to secure correctness,
rather than to preserve uniformity, and I can only hope that any lack of
the latter that may make itself apparent will not cause the reader to
miss the points of aboriginal character which the facts recorded are
intended to illustrate. This much by way of explanation—not apology.
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Dampier, the Buccaneer, whose wild exploits in the Indian and Southern
seas reads like a romance, was the first to describe the natural history
and scenery of Australia, and the habits and customs of the natives. In
his journal of adventures in the South Seas, published in London in
1691, appears a narrative of his first visit to the western shores of
Australia, when he was on a marauding expedition in the ship Cygnet. The
description given by him, though by no means flattering, must strike the
Australian reader as remarkable for its vividness and fairly correct
delineation, and having been written more than two centuries ago, may be
looked upon as a curious record of keen observation, although it may not
be estimated of surpassing value as a reliable picture of things as they
existed at that remote period. His visit was made in January, 1688, and
this is the manner in which he recorded some of his observations and
impressions:—

"New Holland is a very large tract of land. . . . . We saw no sort of
animal, nor any track of beast, but once; and that seemed to be the
tread of a beast as big as a great mastiff dog. Here are a few small
land birds, but none bigger than a blackbird, and but few sea-fowls.
Neither is the sea very plentifully stored with fish, unless you reckon
the manatee and turtle as such of these creatures there is plenty, but
they are extraordinarily shy, though the inhabitants cannot trouble them
much, having neither boats nor iron.

"The inhabitants of this country are the miserablest people in the
world. The Hodmadods of Monomatpa, though a nasty people, yet for wealth
are gentlemen to these; who have no houses and skin garments, sheep,
poultry, and fruits of the earth, ostrich eggs, &c., as the Hodmadods
have; and setting aside their shape, they differ but little from brutes.
They are tall, straight-bodied and thin, with small long limbs. They
have great heads, round foreheads, and great brows. Their eye-lids are
always half closed, to keep the flies out of their eyes; they being so
troublesome here that no fanning will keep them from coming to one's
face, and without the assistance of both hands to keep them off they
will creep into one's nostrils and mouth too, if the lips are not shut
very close; so that from their infancy being thus annoyed with these
insects they do not open their eyes as other people; and therefore they
cannot see far unless they hold up their heads as if they were looking
at something over them. They have great bottle-noses, pretty full lips,
and wide mouths; the two fore-teeth are wanting in all of them, men and
women, old and young; whether they draw them out I know not; neither
have they any beards. They are long visaged, and of a very unpleasing
aspect, having no one graceful feature in their faces. Their hair is
black, short and curled, like that of the Negroes, and not long and lank
like the common Indians. The color of their skin, both of their faces
and the rest of their body, is coal black, like that of the Negroes of
Guinea. They have no sort of clothes, but the piece of the rind of a
tree tied like a girdle about their waist and a handful of long grass,
or three or four small boughs full of leaves, thrust under their girdle
to cover their nakedness. They have no houses, but lie in the open air
without any covering; the earth being their bed and the heaven their
canopy. Whether they cohabit one man to one woman or promiscuously, I
know not; but they do live in companies, 20 or 30 men, women, and
children altogether.

"Their only food is a small sort of fish, which they get by making wares
of stones across little coves or branches of the sea; every tide
bringing in a small fish, and there leaving them for a prey to these
people, who constantly attend there to search for them at low water.
This small fry I take to be the top of their fishery. They have no
instruments to catch great fish should they come, and such seldom stay
to be left behind at low water; nor could we catch any fish with our
hooks and lines all the time we lay there. In other places at low water
they seek for cockles, mussels, and periwinkles; of these shell fish
there are fewer still, so that their chiefest dependence is upon what
the sea leaves in their wares; which be it much or little they gather
up, and march to the places of their abode. There the old people who are
not able to stir abroad by reason of their age, and the tender infants,
await their return; and what Providence has bestowed on them they
presently broil on the coals and eat it in common. Sometimes they get as
many fish as makes them a plentiful banquet, and at other times they
scarce get everyone a taste; but be it little or much that they get,
everyone has his part as well the young and tender, the old and feeble,
who are not able to go abroad, as the strong and lusty. When they have
eaten they lie down until the next low water, and then all that are able
to march out, be it night or day, rain or sunshine, it is all one, they
must attend the wares or else they must fast, for the earth affords them
no food at all. There is neither herb, root, pulse, nor any sort of
grain for them to eat, that we saw; nor any sort of bird or beast that
they can catch, having no instruments wherewith to do so. I did not
perceive that they did worship anything. These poor creatures have a
sort of weapon to defend their ware, or fight with their enemies, if
they have any who will interfere with their poor fishery. They did at
first endeavour with their weapons to frighten us, who lying ashore
deterred them from one of their fishing places. Some of them had wooden
swords (boomerangs), others had a sort of lance.

"The sword is a piece of wood shaped something like a cutlass. The lance
is a long straight pole sharp at one end, and hardened afterwards by
heat. I saw no iron nor other sort of metal; therefore it is probable
that they use stone hatchets, as some Indians in America do. These
people speak somewhat through the throat, but we could not understand
one word that they said."

When the natives first caught sight of the strange visitors they
gathered on the shore gazing curiously at the vessel, but when Dampier
and a boat's crew landed they suddenly disappeared in the bush. Search
was made for three successive days for native houses, but none were
found, although the remains of numerous camp fires were seen.

"At last," says Dampier, "we went over to the island, and there we found
a great many natives. I do believe there were 40 on one island, men,
women, and children. The men at first coming ashore threatened us with
their lances and swords, but they were frightened by firing one gun,
which we fired to frighten them. The island was so small that they could
not hide themselves, but they much disordered at our landing, especially
the women and children, for we went directly to their camp. The lustiest
of the women snatched up their infants, ran away howling, and the little
children ran after, squealing and howling, but the men stood still. Some
of the women and such people as could not go from us, lay still by a
fire, making a doleful noise, as if we had been coming to devour them,
but when they saw we did not intend to harm them they were pretty quiet,
and the rest that fled from us at our first coming returned again. This,
their place of dwelling was only a fire, with a few boughs before it,
set up on that side the wind was off. After we had been here a little
while, the men began to be familiar, and we clothed some of them,
designing to have had some service of them for it, for we found some
wells of water here, and intended to carry two or three barrels of it
aboard; but it being somewhat troublesome to carry to the canoes, we
thought to have made these men to have carried it for us, and therefore
we gave them some old clothes; to one an old pair of breeches, to
another a ragged shirt, to the third a jacket that was scarce worth
owning; which yet would have been very acceptable at some places where
we had been, and so we thought they might have been with these people.
We put them on them, thinking that this finery would have brought them
to work heartily for us, and our water being filled in small long
barrels, about six gallons in each, which were made purposely to carry
water in, we brought these our servants to the wells, and put a barrel
on each of their shoulders for them to carry to the canoe. But all the
signs we could make were to no purpose, for they stood like statues,
without motion, but grinned like so many monkies, staring one upon
another, for these poor creatures seemed not accustomed to carry
burthens, and I believe that one of our ship boys of ten years old would
carry as much as one of them. So we were forced to carry our water
ourselves, and they fairly put the clothes off again, and laid them
down, as if clothes were only to work in.. .. . Those inhabitants who
lived on the main would always run away from us; yet we took several of
them. For they had such bad eyes that they could not see us till we came
close to them."

It will be seen later on how very far wrong Dampier was in his estimate
of the visual powers of the natives.

In 1699 Dampier again visited Australia, this time the eastern coast, he
having previously abandoned his piratical career and obtained a
commission from King William III. to make a voyage of discovery. He thus
describes his meeting with the natives at Shark's Bay, where the
voyagers had landed to search for water:—

"While we were at work (digging in the sand for water) there came nine
or ten of the natives to a small hill a little way from us, and stood
there menacing and threatening of us, and making a great noise. At last
one of them came towards us, and the rest followed at a distance. I went
out to meet him, and came within 50 yards of him, making to him all the
signs of peace and friendship I could; but then he ran away, neither
would any of them stay for us to come nigh them, for we tried two or
three times. At last I took two with me, and went in the afternoon along
by the seaside purposely to catch one of them if I could, of whom I
might learn where they got their fresh water. There were ten or twelve
of the natives a little way off, who, seeing us three going away from
the rest of our men, followed us at a distance. . . . Being three or
four times our numbers, they thought to seize us. So they dispersed
themselves, some going to the sea-shore, and others beating about the
sand-hills. We know by what encounter we had with them in the morning
that we could easily out-run them; so that a nimble young man that was
with me seeing some of them near ran towards them, and they for some
time ran away before him; but he soon overtaking them, they faced about
and fought him. He had a cutlass and they had wooden lances, with which,
being many of them, they were too hard for him. When he first ran
towards them I chased two more that were by the shore; but fearing how
it might be with my young man, I turned back quickly and went up to the
top of a sand-hill, whence I saw him near me, closely engaged with them.
Upon them seeing me, one of them threw a lance at me, that narrowly
missed me. I discharged my gun to scare them, but avoided shooting any
of them; till finding the young man in great danger from them, and
myself in some, and that though the gun had a little frightened them at
first, yet they had soon learnt to despise it, tossing up their hands
and crying "pooh, pooh, pooh"; and coming on afresh with a great noise,
I thought it time to charge again and shoot one of them, which I did.
The rest seeing him fall made a stand again, and my young man took the
opportunity to disengage himself, and come off to me; and I returned
back with my men, designing to attempt the natives no farther, being
very sorry for what had happened already. They took up their wounded
companion, and my young man, who had been struck through the cheek by
one of their lances, was afraid if it had been poisoned; but I did not
think that likely. His wound was very painful to him, being made with a
blunt weapon; but he soon recovered of it. Among the New Hollanders,
whom we were thus engaged with, there was one by his appearance and
carriage, as well in the morning as this afternoon, seemed to be the
chief of them, and a kind of prince or captain among them. He was a
young, brisk man, not very tall, nor so personal as some of the rest,
though more active and courageous; he was painted (which none of the
rest were at all) with a circle of white paste or pigment (a sort of
lime, as we thought) about his eyes, and a white streak down his nose,
from his forehead to the tip of it; and his breast and some part of his
arms were also made white with the same paint; not for beauty or
ornament, one would think, but as some wild Indian warriors are said to
do, he seemed thereby to design the looking more terrible; this his
painting adding very much to his natural deformity; for they all of them
have the most unpleasant looks and the worst features of any people that
I ever saw, though I have seen a great variety of savages."

Read in the light of what other explorers have written, the description
given by Dampier of the appearance, habits, and customs of the coastal
tribes must be taken as fairly correct, and ample evidence could be
produced to show that during the time intervening between the last visit
of the reformed buccaneer and the occupation of the soil by the First
Fleeters—running on to a century—there was very little change, and the
probabilities are that had the natives remained in undisputed possession
of the soil until the present day, the same monotonous condition of
non-development would have been observed.




Chapter II.—Cook's Account.


Table of Contents



The next account was that furnished by Captain Cook, whose favourable
reports of the country around Botany Bay first induced the British
Government to enter upon that work of colonisation in the Southern seas
which has borne such marvellous fruit.

The first sign of the natives was observed by the famous circumnavigator
when (in 1770) skirting the coast near Port Hacking, when several of
them were seen walking briskly along the shore, four of them carrying a
canoe across their shoulders. At first he thought they intended to
launch the canoe and put off to the ship, but discovering his error he
had a boat manned and pulled to the shore with the object of landing,
upon seeing which the natives ran away. When subsequently approaching
Botany Bay in the pinnace the explorers saw natives on the shore, but as
they were armed with "long pikes and a wooden weapon shaped somewhat
like a cimeter" (evidently spears and boomerangs) a landing was not
attempted. The natives "used many threatening gestures and brandished
their weapons; particularly two, who made a very singular appearance,
for their faces seemed to have been dusted with a white powder, and
their bodies painted with broad streaks of the same colour, which
passing obliquely over their breasts and backs, looked not unlike the
cross-belts worn by our soldiers; the same kind of streaks were also
drawn around their legs and thighs like broad garters; each of these men
held in his hand the weapon like a cimeter, which appeared to be about
two feet and a half long, and they seemed to talk to each other with
great earnestness."

"The place where the ship had anchored was abreast of a small village,
consisting of about six or eight houses; and while we were preparing to
hoist out the long boat, we saw an old woman, followed by three
children, come out of the wood; she was loaded with firewood, and each
of the children carried its little burden; when she came to the houses
three more children, younger than the others, came out to meet her; she
often looked at the ship, but expressed neither fear nor surprise; in a
short time she kindled a fire and the four canoes came in from fishing.
The men landed, and having hauled up their boats began to dress their
dinner, and to all appearance wholly unconcerned about us, though we
were within half a mile of them. We thought it remarkable that all of
the people we had yet seen, not one had the least appearance of
clothing, the old woman herself being destitute of even a fig-leaf.. . .
We intended to land where we saw the people, and began to hope that as
they had so little regarded the ship's coming into the bay, they would
as little regard our coming on shore. In this, however, we were
disappointed; for as soon as we approached the rocks two of the men came
down upon them to dispute our landing, and the rest ran away. Each of
the two champions was armed with a lance about 10 feet long (war spears
called ghe-rubbine), and a short stick (womera) which he seemed to
handle as if it was a machine to assist him in managing or throwing the
lance. They called to us in a very loud tones and in a harsh dissonant
language, of which neither we nor Tupia understood a single word; they
brandished their weapons and seemed resolved to defend their coast to
the uttermost, though they were but two, and we were forty. I could not
but admire their courage, and being very unwilling that hostilities
should commence I ordered the boat to lie upon her oars; we then parlied
(parleyed) by signs for about a quarter of an hour, and to bespeak their
good-will I threw them nails, beads and other trifles, which they took
up, and seemed to be well pleased with. I then made signs that I wanted
water, and, by all the means that I could devise, endeavoured to
convince them that we would do them no harm. They now waved to us, and I
was willing to interpret it as an invitation; but upon our putting the
boat in, they came again to oppose us. One appeared to be a youth about
nineteen or twenty, and the other a man of middle age; as I had now no
other resource, I fired a musket between them. Upon the report, the
youngest dropped a bundle of lances upon the rock, but recollecting
himself in an instant, he snatched them up again with great haste. A
stone was then thrown at us, upon which I ordered a musket to be fired
with small shot, which struck the eldest upon the legs, and he
immediately ran to one of the houses, which was distant about 100 yards.
I now hoped that our contest was over, and we immediately landed; but we
had scarcely left the boat when he returned, and we then perceived that
he had left the rock only to fetch a shield or target for his defence.
As soon as he came up, he threw a lance at us, and his comrade another;
they fell where we stood thickest, but happily hurt nobody. A third
musket with small shot was then fired at them, upon which one of them
threw another lance, and both immediately ran away; if we had pursued we
might probably have overtaken one of them; but Mr. Banks suggesting that
the lances might be poisoned, I thought it not prudent to venture into
the woods. We repaired immediately to the huts, in one of which we found
the children, who had hidden themselves behind a shield and some bark;
we peeped at them, but left them in their retreat, without their knowing
that they had been discovered, and we threw into the house, when we went
away, some beads, ribbons, pieces of cloth, and other presents, which we
hoped would procure us the goodwill of the inhabitants when they should
return, but the lances which we found lying about we took away with us,
to the number of about 50; they were from six to fifteen feet long, and
all of them had four prongs in the manner of a fish-gig, each of which
was pointed with fish-bone, and very sharp; we observed that they were
smeared with a viscous substance of a green colour, which favoured the
opinion of their being poisoned, though we afterwards discovered that it
was a mistake; they appeared, by the sea-weed that we found sticking to
them, to have bean used in striking fish. Upon examining the canoes that
lay upon the beach, we found them to be the worst we had ever seen; they
were between 12 and 14 feet long, and made of the bark of a tree in one
piece, which was drawn together and tied up at each end, the middle
being kept open by sticks, which were placed across them from gunwale to
gunwale as thwarts."

Repeated efforts were made by the landing party during successive days
to get into close touch with the natives, but without success, although
the latter repeatedly came within hailing distance of the place where
the water casks were being filled. The toys placed in the gunyahs were
left untouched, the natives evidently fearing to handle them. During his
excursions into the bush ("up into the country" are the words used in
his diary) Cook made close observation of everything calculated to throw
light upon their habits and manner of life, thus recorded:—

"We saw many houses (gunyahs) and places where they had slept upon the
grass, of which there is great abundance, without any shelter, but we
saw only one of the people, who, the moment he saw us, ran away. At all
these places we left presents hoping that at last they might procure
confidence and goodwill.. . . We saw the dung of an animal which fed
upon the grass, and which we judged could not be less than a deer; and
the footsteps of another which was clawed like a dog, and seemed to be
about as big as a wolf (evidently the animals were the kangaroo and the
dingo or wild dog).. . We found some wood which had been felled by the
natives with a blunt instrument, and some that had been barked, . . and
in some of them (the trees) steps had been cut at about three feet
distant from each other, for the convenience of climbing them. Fell in
with a body of two and twenty natives, who followed us, and often not
more than twenty yards distant. When Mr. Gore perceived them so near he
stopped and faced about, upon which they stopped also, and when he went
on again continued their pursuit. They did not, however, attack him,
although they were all around with lances, and he and the midshipman got
in safety to the watering-place. The Indians, who had slackened their
pursuit when they came in sight of the main body of our people, halted
at about the distance of a quarter of a mile, where they stood still.
Mr. Monkhouse and two or three of the waterers took it into their heads
to march up to them; but seeing the Indians keep their ground till they
came pretty near them, they were seized with a sudden fear very common
to the rash and foolhardy, and made a hasty retreat. This step, which
insured the danger that it was intended to avoid, encouraged the
Indians, and four of them running forward, discharged their lances at
the fugitives with such force, that flying no less than forty yards,
they went beyond them. As the Indians did not pursue, our people,
recovering their spirits, stopped to collect their lances; upon which
the Indians, in their turn, began to retire.

"Twelve canoes, in each of which was a single Indian, came towards the
watering place, and were within half a mile of it a considerable time;
they were employed in striking fish, upon which, like others that we had
seen before, they were so intent that they seemed to regard nothing
else.. . When we returned to the boat, we saw some smoke upon another
part of the coast (Tom Ugly's Point), and went thither in hopes of
meeting with the people, but at our approach these also ran away. We
found six small canoes, and six fires very near the beach, with muscles
roasting upon them, and a few oysters lying near; by this we judged that
there had been one man in each canoe, who, having picked up some shell
fish, had come ashore to eat them, and made his separate fire for that
purpose. We tasted of their cheer, and left them in return some strings
of beads, and other things which we thought would please them.. . Mr.
Monkhouse, the surgeon, and one of the men, who were with another party
near the watering-place, also strayed from their companions, as they
were coming out of a thicket, observed six Indians standing together, at
the distance of about fifty yards. One of them pronounced a word very
loud, which was supposed to be a signal, for a lance was immediately
thrown at him out of the wood, which very narrowly missed him. When the
Indians saw that the weapon had not taken effect, they ran away with the
greatest precipitation; but on turning about the place whence the lance
had been thrown, he saw a young Indian, whom he judged to be about
nineteen or twenty years old, come down from a tree, and he also ran
away with such speed as made it hopeless to follow him.. . On these
banks of sand and mud there are great quantities of oysters, muscles,
cockles, and other shell fish, which seem to be the principal
subsistence of the inhabitants, who go into shoal water with their
little canoes, and pick them out with their hands. We did not observe
that they ate any of them raw, nor did they always go on shore to dress
them, for they had frequently fires in their canoes for that purpose.
They do not, however, subsist wholly upon this food, for they catch a
variety of other fish, some of which they strike with gigs, and some
they take with hook and line. All the inhabitants that we saw were stark
naked; they did not appear to be numerous, or live in societies, but
like other animals, were scattered along the coasts and in the woods. Of
their manner of life, however, we could know but little, as we were
never able to form the least connection with them; after the first
contest at our landing, they would never come near enough to parley; nor
did they touch a single article of all that we had left at their huts,
and the places they frequented, on purpose for them to take away."

During the whole time of their stay at Botany Bay (nine days) the party
could not obtain friendly intercourse with the natives, but upon landing
at Broken Bay, they came into closer touch with them by supplying them
with fish. When the novelty had worn off, however, and the natives had
satisfied their curiosity concerning the men and things so strange to
them, the familiarity became dangerous to the visitors and an open
rupture occurred. A party of blacks, who had previously been presented
with some fish (other food offered they would not touch) attempted to
carry off some of the turtles that had been caught by the crew, and upon
being forcibly prevented they became very angry, and one of them
snatched a lighted brand from the fire at the European camp and set the
long grass on fire in several places. The fire spread with great
rapidity, and much difficulty was experienced in saving the tents and
stores on shore. By way of reprisal a shot gun was discharged amongst
them, and one black fell, while the visitors returned to the ship, from
which they saw the flames spreading for miles along the coast. Writing
of this experience Cook says:—

"If it had happened a very little while sooner, the consequence might
have been dreadful; for our powder had been aboard for a few days, and
the store tent, with many valuable things which it contained, had not
been removed many hours. We had no idea of the fury with which grass
would burn in this hot climate, nor consequently of the difficulty of
extinguishing it; but we determined, that if it should ever again be
necessary for us to pitch our tents in such a situation, our first
measure should be to clear the ground around us."

At the close of his interesting narrative Cook makes the following
general observations:—

"The number of inhabitants in this country appears to be very small in
proportion to its extent. We never saw so many as thirty of them
together but once, and that was at Botany Bay, when men, women and
children assembled upon a rock to see the ship pass by; when they
manifestly formed a resolution to engage us, they never could muster
above 14 or 15 fighting men, and we never saw a number of their sheds
together that would accommodate a larger party. It is true, indeed, that
we saw only the seacoast of the eastern side; and that, between this and
the western shore there is an immense tract of country wholly
unexplored; but there is great reason to believe that this immense tract
is either wholly desolate, or at least still more thinly inhabited than
the parts we visited. It is impossible that the inland country should
subsist inhabitants at all seasons without cultivation; it is extremely
improbable that the inhabitants of the coast should be totally ignorant
of arts of cultivation, which were practised inland; and it is equally
improbable that, if they knew such arts, there should be no traces of
them among them. It is certain we did not see one foot of ground in a
state of cultivation in the whole country, and therefore it may well be
concluded, that where the sea does not contribute to feed the
inhabitants, the country is not inhabited. The only tribe with which we
had any intercourse we found where the ship was careened; it consisted
of one-and-twenty persons, twelve men, seven women, one boy, and one
girl; the women we never saw but at a distance, for when the men came
over the river they were always left behind. The men, here and in other
places, were of middle size, and in general, well made, clean limbed,
and remarkably vigorous, active, and nimble; their countenances were not
altogether without expression, and their voices were remarkably soft and
effeminate. They appeared to have no fixed habitations, for we saw
nothing like a town or village in the whole country. Their houses, if
houses they may be called, seemed to be formed with less art and
industry than any we had seen, except the wretched hovels at Tierra del
Fuego, and in some respects they are inferior even to them. At Botany
Bay, where they were best, they were just high enough for a man to sit
upright in, but not large enough for him to extend himself in his whole
length in any direction; they are built with pliable rods about as thick
as a man's finger, in the form of an oven, by sticking the two ends in
the ground, and then covering them with palm leaves and broad pieces of
bark; the door is nothing but a large hole at one end opposite to which
the fire is made, as we perceived by the ashes. Under these houses, or
sheds, they sleep, coiled up with their heels to their heads, and in
this position one of them will hold three or four persons. As we
advanced northward and the climate became hotter, we found these sheds
still more slight; they were built, like the others, of twigs, and
covered with bark; but none of them were more than four feet deep, and
one side was entirely open; the close side was always opposed to the
course of the prevailing wind, and opposite to the open side was the
fire, probably more as defence from the mosquitoes than the cold. They
were set up occasionally by a wandering horde in any place that would
furnish them for a time with subsistence, and left behind them when,
after it was exhausted, they went away; but in places where they
remained only for a night or two, they slept without shelter, except the
bushes and grass, which is here near two feet high. The only furniture
belonging to these houses that fell under our observation, is a kind of
oblong vessel made of bark, by the simple contrivance of tying up the
two ends with a withy, which not being cut off serves for a handle;
these we imagine were used as buckets to fetch water from the spring,
which may be supposed sometimes to be at a considerable distance. They
have, however, a small bag, about the size of a moderate cabbage-net,
which is made by laying thread loop within loop, somewhat in the manner
of knitting used by our ladies to make purses. This bag the man carries
loose upon his back by a small string which passes over his head. It
generally contains a lump or two of paint or resin, some fish-hooks and
lines, a shell or two, out of which their hooks are made, a few points
of darts, and their usual ornaments, which includes the whole worldly
treasure of the richest man among them. Their fish hooks are very neatly
made, and some of them are exceedingly small. For striking turtle they
have a peg of wood, which is about a foot long, and very well bearded;
this fits into a socket at the end of a staff of light wood, about as
thick as a man's wrist, and about seven or eight feet long; to the staff
is tied one end of a loose line about three or four fathoms long, the
other end of which is fastened to the peg. To strike the turtle, the peg
is fixed into the socket, and when it has entered his body, and is
retained there by the barb, the staff flies off and serves for a float
to trace their victim in the water; it assists also to tire him, till
they can overtake him with their canoes, and haul him ashore. One of
these pegs, as I have already mentioned, we found buried in the body of
a turtle, which had healed up over it. Their lines are from the
thickness of a half-inch rope to the fineness of a hair, and are made of
some vegetable substance, but what particular we had no opportunity to
learn. Their food is chiefly fish, though they sometimes contrive to
kill a kangaroo, and even birds of every kind notwithstanding they are
so shy that we found it difficult to get within reach of them with a
fowling piece. The only vegetable that can be considered as an article
of food is the yam; yet doubtless they eat the several fruits that have
been mentioned among other productions of the country; and indeed we saw
the shells and hulls of several of them lying about the places where
they had kindled their fires."

I have drawn somewhat extensively from the diary of this intrepid
explorer (whose death at the hands of the Sandwich Islanders, in 1779,
was a loss to the world) for the simple reason that the account given by
him—at once graphic, accurate, and simple—is the first through which
we obtain a clear insight into the character of the aborigines before
the country was occupied by Europeans. Cook's writings prove that he
considered ethnological description of the races inhabiting the country
he visited to be quite as important as that of geological bearings and
features; and it is very much to be regretted that those who
subsequently came into closer contact with the aborigines did not make
record as fully as he did of facts illustrating their habits and
customs, while yet they were unlearned in the ways of the race that has
supplanted them.




Chapter III.—GOVERNOR PHILLIP'S EXPERIENCES.
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The old men of the tribes living in the vicinity of Botany Bay and Port
Jackson were doubtless still occasionally talking of Cook's visit when
the First Fleet, under the command of Governor Phillip, made its
appearance off the Australian coast; for eighteen years only had
intervened, and it was a circumstance which they were not likely to
easily forget.

At the very first landing of Governor Phillip on the shore of Botany Bay
(January 18th, 1788) an interview with the natives took place. They were
all armed, but on seeing the Governor approach with signs of friendship,
alone and unarmed, they readily returned his confidence by laying down
their weapons. Presents offered by the visitors were readily accepted,
and no hostility was shown by the natives while the vessel remained in
the bay—thanks, no doubt, to the humane conduct of Cook's people
previously, and the friendly overtures of the Governor and his party.

The next interview took place in Sydney Cove, when Phillip had gone
round to Port Jackson in search of better quarters. Stockdale describes
this meeting in his account of Phillip's voyages. The party of natives
appeared near the landing place, being "armed with lances and very
vociferous"; but gentle means inspired confidence, and the Governor
induced one of the men to accompany him to the spot on the beach where
the boatmen were boiling their meat. He examined the pot and its
contents critically, and the Governor contrived to make him understand
that a large shell might be used instead of a pot, so that he and his
countrymen could boil their meat as well as broil it. It was observed
that the natives always carried with them from place to place, and even
in their canoes, a piece of lighted wood, "their notions of kindling a
fire being very imperfect and laborious." Twenty of the natives waded
into the water when they perceived the boats passing near a point of
land in the harbour, and the Governor was so impressed by their
confidence and manly behaviour that he named the place "Manly Cove."
During the preparations for dinner they became very troublesome,
however, and Phillip drew a circle round the place, and without
difficulty made them understand that they must not cross the
line—"another proof," says Stockdale, "how tractable these people are
when no insult or injury is offered, and when proper means are employed
to influence the simplicity of their minds."

The account by Captain Tench, who accompanied Governor Phillip, and
which appeared in the London "Historical Magazine," 1789, is remarkably
interesting. Among other things he says:—

"Owing to the lateness of our arrival, it was not my good fortune to go
on shore until three days after this had happened, when I met with a
party to the south side of the harbour, and had scarcely landed five
minutes when we were met by a dozen Indians, naked as at the moment of
their birth, walking along the beach. Eager to come to a conference, and
yet afraid of giving offence, we advanced with caution towards them; nor
would they, at first, approach nearer to us than the distance of some
spaces. Both parties were armed; yet an attack seemed as unlikely on
their part as we knew it to be on our own. I had at this time a little
boy, of not more than seven years of age, in my hand. The child seemed
to attract their attention very much, for they frequently pointed to him
and spoke to each other; and as he was not frightened, I advanced with
him towards them, and at the same time baring his bosom and showing the
whiteness of his skin. On the cloaths being removed they gave a loud
exclamation; and one of the party, an old man, with a long beard,
hideously ugly, came close to us. I bade my little charge not be afraid,
and introduced him to the acquaintance of this uncouth personage. The
Indian, with great gentleness, laid his hand on the child's hat, and
afterwards felt his cloaths, muttering to himself all the while. I found
it necessary, however, by this time to send away the child, as such a
close connection rather alarmed him; and in this, as the conclusion
verified, I gave no offence to the old gentleman. Indeed, it was but
putting ourselves on a par with them; as I had observed, from the first,
that some youth of their own, though considerably older than the one
with us, were kept back by the grown people. Several more now came up,
to whom we made various presents, but our toys seemed not to be regarded
as very valuable; nor would they for a long time make any returns to
them, though, before we parted, a large club, with a head almost
sufficient to fell an oxen, was obtained in exchange for a
looking-glass. These people seemed at a loss to know (probably from our
want of beards) of what sex we were, which having understood, they burst
into the most immoderate fits of laughter, talking to each other at the
same time with such rapidity and vociferation as I had never before
heard. After nearly an hour's conversation by signs and gestures, they
repeated several times the word "Whurra," which signifies "Be gone," and
walked away from us to the head of the bay."

The amicable relationship subsisting between the colonizing party and
the natives was, however, not of long duration. The Governor returned to
Botany Bay to find that two ships flying French colours had followed
them into Australian waters, and he at once rightly conjectured that
these were the two vessels which had been sent out from France some time
previously on a voyage of discovery, under the conduct of La Perouse.
During their short stay in the Bay the Frenchmen fell foul of the
aborigines, and used fire-arms against them, thus destroying the
friendly intercourse which had been established by Phillip, who had
firmly resolved that, whatever differences might arise, nothing but the
most absolute necessity should ever induce him to fire upon them.
Referring to this act of the Frenchmen, Stockdale says:—

"This affair, joined to an ill-behaviour of some of the convicts, who,
in spite of all prohibitions, and at the risk of all consequences, have
wandered out amongst them, has produced a shyness on their parts which
it has not yet been possible to remove. Their dislike to the European is
probably increased by discovering that they intend to remain among them,
and that they interfere with them in some of their best fishing places,
which doubtless are, in their circumstances, subjects of very great
importance. Some of the convicts who have straggled into the woods have
been killed and others dangerously wounded by the natives, but there is
great reason to suppose that in these cases the convicts have usually
been the aggressors."

Tench also has something to say concerning the altered conditions:—

"On first setting foot in the country, we were inclined to hold the
spears of the natives very cheap. Fatal experience has, however,
convinced us that the wound inflicted by this weapon is not a trivial
one; and that the skill of the Indians in throwing it is far from
despicable. Besides more than a dozen convicts who have unaccountably
disappeared, we know that two who were employed as rush cutters up the
harbour, were (from what cause we are yet ignorant) most dreadfully
mangled and butchered by the natives. A spear had passed entirely
through the thickest part of the body of one of them, though a very
robust man, and the skull of the other was beaten in. Their tools were
taken away, but some provisions which they had with them at the time of
the murder, and their cloaths, were left untouched. In addition to this
misfortune, two more convicts, who were peacefully engaged in picking of
greens, on a spot very remote from that where their comrades suffered,
were unawares attacked by a party of Indians, and before they could
effect their escape, one of them was pierced by a spear in the hip,
after which they knocked him down and plundered his cloaths. The poor
wretch, though dreadfully wounded, made shift to crawl off, but his
companion was carried away by these barbarians, and his fate doubtful,
until a soldier, a few days afterwards, picked up his jacket and hat in
a native's hut, the latter pierced through by a spear. We have found
that these spears are not made invariably alike, some of them being
barbed like a fish gig, and others simply pointed. In repairing them
they are no less dexterous than in throwing them. A broken one being
given by a gentleman to an Indian, he instantly snatched up an oyster
shell, and converted it with his teeth into a tool, with which he
presently fashioned the spear, and rendered it fit for use; in
performing this operation, the sole of his foot served him as a
work-board."

Shortly after forming the settlement at Port Jackson, the Governor set
out on an exploring expedition along the coast to the north of Sydney
Heads, and several interviews took place with the natives, who evinced a
friendly disposition, on many occasions meeting them on the shore and
proffering assistance to the strangers, whose advent they celebrated in
native song. The party then made their first attempt to get inland, but
did not encounter any natives, although they frequently came across
abandoned camps. The huts were described by Tench as consisting of
several pieces of bark, about "eleven feet in height and from four to
six in breadth, bent in the middle while fresh from the tree, and set up
so as to form an acute angle, not a little resembling cards set up by
children. It was conjectured that the chief use of these imperfect
structures might be to conceal them from the animals for which they must
frequently be obliged to lie in wait. They may also afford shelter from
a shower of rain for one or two who sit or lie under them." He also
noted the cuts in the bark made for climbing, and holes in the trees
from which some animal (the opossum) had evidently been taken. "In all
these excursions of Governor Phillip," says he, "and in the neighborhood
of Botany Bay and Port Jackson, the figures of animals, of shields and
weapons, and even of men have been carved upon the rocks, roughly
indeed, but sufficiently well to ascertain very fully what was the
object intended. Fish were very often represented, and in one place the
form of a large lizard was sketched out with tolerable accuracy. On the
top of one of the hills, the figure of a man in the attitude usually
assumed by them when they begin to dance, was executed in superior
style." And this early historian observes in closing this part of his
narrative, "had these men been exposed to a colder atmosphere, they
would doubtless have had clothes and houses before they attempted to
become sculptors!"

Shortly after the formation of the settlement, Captain Hunter, who
commanded the "Sirius" frigate in the first fleet and succeeded Governor
Phillip in the government of the colony, was employed in making a survey
of the harbor, and while prosecuting this work he was brought into
frequent contact with the natives, in whom he appears to have taken a
kindly interest, following the good example set by Phillip. In 1793
Captain Hunter published in England "An Historical Account of
transactions at Port Jackson," and the pages devoted in this work to
details concerning the character and habits of the blacks are not by any
means the least interesting. "We saw them," says he "in considerable
numbers, and they appeared to us to be a very lively and inquisitive
race; they are a straight, thin, but well-made people, rather small in
their limbs, but very active; they examined with the greatest attention,
and expressed the utmost astonishment at the different covering we had
on; for they certainly considered our clothes so many different skins,
and the hat as part of the head; they were pleased with such trifles as
we had to give them, and always appeared cheerful and in good humor;
they danced and sung with us and imitated our words and motions, as we
did theirs. I signified to the men that we had observed the women, and
that I wished to make them some presents if they might be permitted to
come forward and receive them. The men seemed unwilling to suffer them
to advance; for we had observed that they took particular care on every
occasion to keep the women at a distance, and I believe wholly from an
idea of danger. They desired to have the presents for the women, and
they offered to carry and deliver them, but to this proposal I
positively refused to agree, and made them understand that unless they
were allowed to come forward they should not have any. Finding I was
determined, an old man who seemed to have the principal authority,
directed the women to advance, which they did immediately, with much
good humor; and during the whole time that we were decorating them with
beads, rags of white linen, and some other trifles, they laughed
immoderately, although trembling at the same time through the idea of
danger. Most of those we saw at this time were young women who I judged
were from eighteen to twenty-five years of age; they were all perfectly
naked as when first born.

"The women in general are well-made, not quite so thin as the men, but
rather smaller limbed. As soon as the women were ordered to approach us,
about twenty men, whom we had not before seen, sallied from the wood,
completely armed with lance and shield. They were painted with red and
white streaks all over the face and body, as if they intended to strike
terror by their appearance. Some of them were painted with a little
degree of taste, and although the painting on others appeared to be done
without any attention to form, yet there were those who, at a small
distance, appeared as if they were accoutred with cross-belts. Some had
circles of white round their eyes, and several a horizontal streak
across the forehead; others again had narrow white streaks around the
body, with a broad line down the middle of the back and belly, and a
single streak down each arm, thigh and leg. These marks, being generally
white, gave the person at a small distance, a most shocking appearance;
for upon the black skin the white marks were so very conspicuous that
they were exactly like so many moving skeletons, The colors they use are
mostly red and white; the first of which is a kind ochre or red earth,
which is found here in considerable quantities; the latter is a fine
pipeclay. The bodies of the men are much scarified, particularly about
the breasts and shoulders. These scarifications are considerably raised
above the skin, and although they are not in any regular form, yet they
are certainly considered as ornamental. The men, thus armed and painted,
drew themselves up in a line on the beach and each man had a green bough
in his hand, as a sign of friendship. Their disposition was as regular
as any well-disciplined troops would have been, and this party, I
apprehend, was entirely for the defence of the women, if any insult had
been offered them. We also observed at this interview, that two very
stout armed men were placed upon a rock, near to where our boats lay, as
sentinels; for they never moved from the spot until we left the beach; I
therefore suppose they were ordered there to watch all our motions. We
left these people after a visit of about four hours, both parties
apparently well satisfied with all that passed."

Stockdale cites a case in which two parties of natives, numbering in all
about two hundred, had a bloodless battle with spears; and he
contradicts an assertion that had been made that the natives had no
fishing nets. "Some smart nets have been brought over," he says, "the
manufacture of which is very curious. The twine of which they are made
appears to be composed of the fibres of flax plant with very little
preparation; it is very strong, heavy, and so admirably well twisted as
to have the appearance of the best whipcord. Governor Phillip mentions
having had lines of their manufacture, "which were made of the fur of
some animal, and others that appear to be of cotton. The meshes of their
nets are formed of large hoops, very artificially inserted into each
other, but without any knots"."

Concerning their adornments and clothing, he says:—

"They have very few ornaments, except those which are impressed upon the
skin itself, or laid on in the manner of paint. The men keep their
beards short, it is thought, by scorching off the hair, and several of
them at the first arrival of our people seemed to take great delight in
being shaved. They sometimes hang in their hair the teeth of dogs, and
other animals, the claws of lobsters, and several small bones, which
they fasten there by means of gum; but such ornaments have never been
seen upon the women. Though they have not made any attempt towards
clothing themselves, they are by no means insensible to the cold, and
appear to dislike the rain very much. During a shower they have been
observed to cover their heads with pieces of bark, and to shiver
exceedingly. Governor Phillip was convinced by these circumstances that
clothing would be very acceptable to them if they could be induced to
come enough among the English to learn the use of it. He has therefore
applied for a supply of frocks and jackets to distribute among them,
which are to be made long and loose, and to serve for either men or
women. The bodies of these people in general smell strongly of oil, and
the darkness of their colour is much increased by dirt. But though in
these points they shew such little delicacy, they are not without
emotions of disgust when they meet with strong effluvia to which their
organs are unaccustomed. One of them, after having touched a piece of
pork, held out his fingers for his companions to smell, with strong
marks of distaste."

With the object of ascertaining how they disposed of their dead, the
Governor caused one of the mounds which he observed in several places to
be opened, and therein was found a few incinerated bones, which led him
to the conclusion that the bodies were burned before burial.

Conciliation by any and every means was the Governor's policy, but in
one of his despatches to the Home Secretary he said he almost despaired
of getting any of them to remain among his people sufficiently long to
learn the language, except by constraint. His aim was to induce the
natives to adopt the implements and arts of the Europeans, declaring
that "it is undeniably certain that to teach the shivering savage how to
clothe his body, and to shelter himself completely from the cold and
wet, and to put into the hands of men ready to perish for one-half of
the year with hunger the means of procuring constant and abundant
provision, must be to confer upon them benefits of the highest value and
importance."

This was certainly an ambition worthy of the humane governor who
entertained it. Phillip, in all his dealings with the natives, was moved
by the noblest impulses; and if his scheme for their physical and moral
regeneration could have been properly carried out, many of the sad
chapters of wrong and suffering and death in the history of the
Australian aborigines would certainly have never been written. But the
governor's philanthropic efforts on their behalf were rendered futile by
the actions of the wearers of the coats of red and blue and yellow, who
only saw in the black women objects upon which they could gratify their
insensate lust, and in the black men a sort of dangerous wild animal
whose speedy extermination was the best possible thing that could
happen. Before I have finished this story it will be seen how fully lust
and violence have accomplished their deadly work.

Not a little alarm was occasioned among the white population during
April of 1789, by the discovery that small-pox had broken out among the
aborigines, and was killing them off in numbers. The dead bodies of many
of the natives were discovered in various places about the shores of the
harbour and in the bush, and upon two sick children and an adult male
being brought, by the Governor's orders, to the camp, the medical
officer without hesitation pronounced the disease under which they were
suffering to be small-pox. The colonists were as much surprised as
alarmed at the appearance of this dreadful scourge so suddenly among the
natives; but the natives themselves showed they had had some previous
experience of a similar nature, as they called the disease "gal-gal la."
They could not have contracted the disease on this occasion from the
whites, seeing that it had not made its appearance among them, and
fortunately did not subsequently, although it raged with great virulence
among the natives, who had been prepared for pestilence by dearth of
food, and who fell easy victims to the spotted curse. The two black
children taken in hand by the Governor recovered, but the adult died;
and it was remarked as a most singular thing, that while all the whites
escaped the contagion, it seized a North American Indian who happened to
be employed on board the supply, and speedily carried him off. Hundreds
of the aborigines were carried off by the dreadful scourge, and the
remainder who had come in contact with the colonists without hesitancy
laid this extra calamity at the doors of the invaders, and became still
more bitter against them. It may be remarked, en passant, that more than
three quarters of a century after this a similarly disastrous visitation
fell upon the black race in one of the South Sea Islands—Fiji—and
depopulated whole villages.

One very pathetic story is related by Hunter, as occurring three months
after the outbreak, and when the Governor was on an expedition up the
Hawkesbury River. When at the south branch of Broken Bay "a native woman
was discovered concealing herself from our sight, in the long grass,
which was at this time very wet, and I should have thought very
uncomfortable for a poor naked creature. She had, before the arrival of
our boats at this beach, been with some of her friends, employed fishing
for their daily food, but were upon their approach alarmed, and they had
all made their escape except this miserable girl, who had just recovered
from the small-pox and was very weak, and unable, from a swelling in one
of her knees, to get off to any distance; she therefore crept off and
concealed herself in the best manner she could among the grass, not
twenty yards from the spot on which we had placed our tents. She
appeared to be about seventeen or eighteen years of age, and had covered
her debilitated and naked body with the wet grass, having no other means
of hiding herself. She was very much frightened upon our approaching
her, and shed many tears, with piteous lamentations; we soothed her
distress a little, and the sailors were immediately ordered to bring up
some fire, which we placed before her; we pulled some grass, dried it by
the fire, and spread it round her to keep her warm; then we shot some
birds, such as hawks, crows, and gulls, skinned them, and laid them out
on the fire to broil, together with some fish, which she ate; we then
gave her water, of which she seemed very much in want, for when the word
"baa-do" was mentioned, which was their expression for water, she put
her tongue out to shew how dry her mouth was. Before we retired for the
night we saw her again, and got some firewood laid within her reach with
which she might in the course of the night recruit her fire; we also cut
a large quantity of grass, dried it, covered her well, and left her to
her repose, which from her situation, I judge was not very comfortable
or refreshing. Next morning we visited her again; she had now got pretty
much the better of her fears, and frequently called to her friends, who
had left her, and who, we knew, could be at no great distance from her;
she repeated their names in a very loud and shrill voice, and with much
anxiety and concern for the little notice they took of her entreaties to
return; for we imagined, in all she said when calling on them, she was
informing them that the strangers were not enemies, but friends;
however, all her endeavours to bring them back were ineffectual while we
remained with her; but we were no sooner gone from the beach than we saw
some of them come out of the wood; and as there were two canoes on the
shore belonging to this party, they launched one into the water and went
away." On a subsequent visit the party found with the woman a
two-year-old female child, who had lost the two first joints of the
little finger of the left hand, the amputation having evidently been
made in some rite of the tribe.

The death from small-pox of the only adult male black who had become
attached to the vice regal establishment was considered a calamity, as
it was most necessary that some of the natives should be trained as
interpreters, in order that communication with their countrymen could be
carried on without difficulty. Early in 1790 Governor Phillip succeeded
after several fruitless attempts, in capturing two young men from one of
the coastal tribes. They were taken to the settlement where the two
children who had survived the small-pox assured them of kind treatment
and safety. Quarters were provided for them near the Governor's house,
and as they were very wild they were chained up until they should grow
accustomed to their new quarters; but chains were strange things to men
who all their life had been used to free roaming in the woods, and they
naturally kicked against the pricks. Ever on the look out for a chance
to escape, they at last saw one, and evading their keeper made off into
the bush with the fetters on their legs. Search for the runaways proved
fruitless, and the boy and girl, who had recovered from their illness,
declared that their countrymen would never return.

After the lapse of some time the Governor heard that they were at Manly
Beach with a large number of their tribe, and he proceeded thither in
hopes of inducing them to return. The company of blacks numbered several
hundred, but in order to gain their confidence his Excellency left the
boat and went amongst them quite unarmed. One of the runaways, named
Bennilong, promised to return in two days, and expressed a desire to
introduce the Governor to his friends in the usual formal manner. To
this his Excellency cheerfully assented, but his pacifying experiment
came near to costing him his life. At this time he was surrounded by 20
or 30 natives, and on Bennilong pointing out one of the number standing
near, the Governor thinking he wished to be introduced, stepped towards
him. Thinking that his own safety was endangered the black immediately
lifted a spear with his toes and fixing his throwing stick darted it at
the Governor, with the result thus described by Captain Hunter:—

"The spear entered the Governor's right shoulder, just above the
collar-bone, and came out about 3 inches lower down behind the shoulder
blade. Mr. Waterhouse, who was close beside the Governor at the time,
supposed that it must be mortal, for the spear appeared to him to be
much lower down than it really was, and supposed from the number of
armed men that it would be impossible for any of the party to escape to
the boat. He turned round immediately to return to the boat, calling to
the boat's crew to bring up the muskets; the Governor also attempted to
run towards the boat, holding up the spear with both hands to keep it
off the ground; but, owing to its great length, the end frequently
touched the ground and stopped him (it was about twelve feet long).
Governor Phillip, in this situation, desired Mr. Waterhouse to endeavour
if possible to take the spear out, which he immediately attempted, but
observing it to be barbed, and the barb quite through, he saw it would
be impossible to draw it quite out; he therefore endeavoured to break it
but could not. While he was making this attempt another spear was thrown
out of the wood, and took off the skin between Mr. Waterhouse's
forefinger and thumb, which alarmed him a good deal. By this time the
spears flew pretty thick, and while he was calling to the boat's crew
the Governor attempted to pull a pistol out of his pocket, but the
spears flew so thick that it was unsafe to stop; however, he got it out
and fired it on the supposition that their knowing he had some firearms
would deter them from any further hostility. The whole party got down to
the boat without any further accident, and in two hours they arrived at
the government house, when the surgeons were sent for. Mr. Balmain
extracted the point of the spear and dressed the wound, and in six weeks
the Governor was perfectly recovered."

And now the fruit of the Governor's previous kindness to Bennilong
appeared. The young savage, who seemed to occupy a prominent position in
the tribe, shortly after the occurrence made his way to headquarters and
by every means in his power sought to impress the Governor and his party
that the affair was the result of a misunderstanding on the part of the
man who had thrown the spear, whose name he said was Willomering, and to
whom he had administered a sound beating. The explanation was deemed
satisfactory, and confidence between the whites and that particular
tribe of blacks was for the time reestablished, the Governor making a
second visit to the spot where the incipient tragedy took place, and
distributed presents to the natives as a sign of his forgiveness and
good feeling towards them. Subsequently Bennilong attached himself to
the Governor's party, and together with another black named
Yemmerrawannie, voluntarily accompanied Phillip on the voyage to England
when he gave up his onerous Australian charge and returned thither.

When Governor Hunter arrived from England to assume the Governorship
(January, 1795) he brought Bennilong with him. The civilized savage had
learned—to use a later-day Australian term—to "put on side." On his
first appearance he conducted himself with polished familiarity towards
his sisters and other relations; but to his acquaintances he was distant
and quite the man of consequence. He declared, in a tone and with an air
that seemed to expect compliance, that he would no longer allow them to
fight and cut each other's throats as they had done, and that he would
introduce peace and brotherly love among them. He issued an order that
when his countrymen visited him at Government House they must be
somewhat more cleanly in their persons and less coarse in their manners;
and he was greatly put out at the indelicacy of his sister Carangarang,
who came in such haste from Botany Bay, with a little nephew on her
back, that she left all her habiliments behind her. Bennilong had kept
his eyes open in England, and had picked up not a few of the manners of
the people among whom he moved, and with the instinctive mimicry of his
race had come back to shew his countrymen how "white-fella behave it
like that." At table he conducted himself with marked propriety,
particularly when females were present. His dress appeared to be an
object of no small concern with him, and it was generally thought that
he had broken for ever with the primitive habits of his race. But, as
with many Europeans, so with Bennilong—a woman caused his downfall.
Shortly after his return he made enquiries for his wife,
Goroobarrooboollo, and found that she was living with a half-civilized
countryman who rejoiced in the patronymic of Carney. On producing a very
fashionable rose-colored petticoat made of coarse material, accompanied
with a gipsy bonnet of the same color, he induced her to desert Carney
and place herself again under his protection. To the surprise of
everyone, however, in a few days the dusky lady was seen walking about
unencumbered with clothing of any kind; and Bennilong was missing.
Inquiries were instituted and it was found that the husband and paramour
had fought at Rose Bay, and that the latter had been badly beaten in the
fight, Bennilong having chosen to follow his acquired English instincts
and used his fists in true pugilistic fashion, much to the discomfiture
and facial hurt of his opponent, who could not get a chance to use the
spear and club with which he was armed, so quickly did the blows from
Bennilong's bony fist rain upon his nose and eyes and ribs. Yet, after
all, Carney proved best man, if winning the prize for which the battle
was fought was the true test of prowess, for the fair and fickle
Goroobarrooboollo re-transferred her affections to him, and the
disconsolate husband was obliged to return to Government House alone. He
appears to have found solace in the reflection that he had given his
rival a full taste of British prize-ring physic, and was soon heard
hinting that he would rest satisfied for a time without a wife, and at
some future time make a better choice. But the domestic quarrel appears
to have made civilised life distasteful to him, and his absence from
headquarters became more frequent. When he went out to join his
countrymen he left his clothes behind him, although he carefully resumed
them on his return before paying his respects to the Governor.
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But although at this time the aspect of affairs immediately surrounding
the settlement was peaceful, only a few individual instances of violence
occurring between the colonists and the natives, there were frequent
collisions between the opposing parties in the bush. One party of blacks
stole the signal colors used at the South Head station, and the flags
were afterwards seen at various times in use by the aborigines as aprons
or body cloths. At Rose Hill (or Parramatta, as the place was called)
several unpleasant encounters with the natives occurred, caused chiefly
by the wanton destruction by a white man of a canoe, the property of an
aboriginal named Ballooderry, who was one of the finest specimens of the
race known to the colonists, and who had evinced the best disposition
towards them. He had been very useful to the officers at Parramatta as a
fisherman, his canoe enabling him to ply his trade with tolerable
success. The destruction of his frail but useful little boat called
forth the worst passions of his savage nature, and he set himself to
work revenge by annoying and injuring the settlers whenever he could
make opportunity, or opportunity presented itself.

Writing of this period (1794) Collins says:—

"Some severe contests among the natives took place during the month of
August in and about the town of Sydney. In fact, the inhabitants still
knew very little of the manners and customs of these people,
notwithstanding the advantage which they possessed in the constant
residence of many of them, and the desire that they shewed of
cultivating their friendship. At the Hawkesbury they were not so
friendly; a settler there and his servant were nearly murdered in their
hut by some natives from the woods, who stole upon them with such
secrecy as to wound and overpower them before they could procure
assistance. A few days after this circumstance, a body of natives
attacked the settlers, and carried off their clothes, provisions, and
whatever else they could lay hands on. The sufferers collected what arms
they could and following them, seven or eight of the plunderers were
killed on the spot. This mode of treating them had become absolutely
necessary, from the frequency and evil effects of their visits; but
whatever the settlers at the river suffered was entirely brought on them
by their own misconduct; there was not a doubt but that many natives had
been wantonly fired upon; and when their children, after the fight of
the parents, have fallen into the settlers' hands, they have been
detained at their huts, notwithstanding the earnest entreaties of their
parents to have them restored..... Some accounts were received from the
Hawkesbury, which corroborated the opinion that the settlers there
merited the attacks which were from time to time made upon them by the
natives; it being now said that some of them had seized a native boy,
and, after tying him hand and foot, had dragged him several times
through a fire, until his back was dreadfully burnt, and in that state
had thrown him into the river, where they shot at and killed him."

As evidence that the natives were not inclined to deal harshly with the
whites, except by way of reprisal, the following case, contemporaneous
with this early time may be cited:—

In August 1795, the ship Providence from England, which was driven by
contrary winds to take shelter at Port Stephens, found there four white
men who were supposed at first to be shipwrecked seamen, but who turned
out to be runaway convicts who had been missing for nearly five years,
and were supposed to have perished. They were brought to Sydney, and
gave a most favourable account of the treatment they had met with from
the natives of that part of the coast. The blacks, they said, had given
them shelter and food, and supported them for years with the most
unvarying kindness, they considering, as the convicts discovered when
they had been there long enough to understand the language, that as
unfortunate strangers cast upon their shores the men were entitled to
assistance and protection.

They affirmed that the natives worshipped them, believing them to be the
spirits of their dead ancestors returned to earth in white skins, and
that they renamed them, alloted to each a wife, and treated them as
altogether superior beings.

But such instances of kind treatment by the blacks of the whites were
altogether unknown in those parts of the country which were being taken
up for cultivation, and the Hawkesbury settlers were subjected to
constant attacks, a kind of guerrilla warfare being kept up, in which
many of the natives were rubbed off the mess roll of their tribes. Early
in February an emancipated convict named Wilson, described by Bigge as a
"wild idle young man who preferred living among the natives in the
vicinity of the river to earning the wages of honest industry by working
for settlers," informed the authorities that some of the whites had
threatened to put to death three blacks against whom they had a
grievance, and they had, in fact, already attacked one party and wounded
several members of it. It is not surprising, therefore, that a
successful attempt was made to have Wilson removed from the district.
His sympathies were undoubtedly with the natives, whom he appears to
have found more congenial companions than his own countrymen, for he was
invariably in their company, and could speak their language with
tolerable ease and fluency. It was in their company, or under direction
from them, that he penetrated the fastnesses of the Blue Mountains, and
won the distinction of being the first white man to cross them,
although, being a convict, his story was disbelieved and no credit was
given him for the hardy and hazardous feat. A fear was always
entertained by the settlers that he would one day identify himself
altogether with the natives and their cause, and lead them in raids
against his own countrymen. Hence, he was compelled to vacate at once
the camp of the natives and the settlement of white invaders; and about
the same time a military guard was despatched to the Hawkesbury, with
regulations under which acts of violence on either side were to be
suppressed.

Collins gives several instances of the cruelty perpetrated by the
settlers of the Hawkesbury upon the natives. He says:—

"At that settlement an open war seemed about that time to have commenced
between the natives and the settlers; and word was received overland
that two of the latter had been killed by a party of the former. The
natives appeared in large bodies, men, woman, and children, provided
with blankets and nets to carry off the corn, and seemed determined to
take it whenever and wherever they could meet with opportunities. In
their attacks they conducted themselves with much art; but where that
failed they had recourse to violence, and on the least appearance of
resistance made use of their spears and clubs. To check at once if
possible these dangerous depredators, Captain Paterson directed a party
of corps to be sent from Parramatta with instructions to destroy as many
as they could meet with of the wood tribe (Bedi-gal); and in the hope of
striking terror, to erect gibbets in different places whereon the bodies
of all they might kill were to be hung. It was reported that several of
these people were killed in consequence of this order; but none of their
bodies were found (perhaps if any were killed they were carried off by
their companions); some prisoners, however, were taken, and sent to
Sydney—one man (apparently a cripple), five women and some children.
One of the women, with a child at her breast, had been shot through the
shoulder, and the same shot had wounded the babe; every care was taken
of them that humanity suggested. The cripple in a short time found means
to escape, and by swimming reached North Shore in safety, whence no
doubt he got back to his friends. Captain Paterson hoped that by
detaining the prisoners, and treating them well, some good effect might
result; but finding after some time that coercion, not attention, was
more likely to answer his ends, he sent the woman back. While she had
been at the settlement the wounded child died; and one of the other
women was delivered of a boy, who died immediately. On the soldiers
withdrawing, the natives attacked a farm nearly opposite Richmond Hill,
and put a settler and his son to death; the wife, after receiving
several wounds, crawled down the bank and concealed herself among some
reeds half immersed in the river, where she remained a considerable time
without assistance; being at length found, this poor creature, after
having seen her husband and her child slaughtered before her eyes, was
taken into the hospital at Parramatta, where she recovered, though
slowly, of her wounds. In consequence of this horrid circumstance,
another party of the corps was sent out, and while they were there the
natives kept at a distance. This duty now became permanent, and the
soldiers were distributed among the settlers for their protection—a
protection, however, that many of them did not merit."
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